


Vernhams Dean Parish Council
Notes of the Meeting held via Zoom
14th December 2020
1. Present:
Richard Winch RW	Haydn Watkins HW	Adrian Butt AB	Nigel Palmer NP
Julie Drury JD	Mark Doherty MD		Glyn Seymour GS	David Christy DC
2. In attendance: 	Karen Nightingale KN 	Kirsty North Cllr KN
Members of the Public: 4
3. Apologies:
Phil North Cllr PN

4. Co-option of Councilors. Following the resignations of Mary Perry and Paul Nicoll it was unanimously agreed to co-opt David Christy and Glyn Seymour to the Council.	Clerk to send all relevant paperwork through to them and details of training course for new Councillors.	
5. Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the meeting 21st September 2020 were agreed and signed. 
5. Register of Interests
None registered.
6. Public Participation
The ongoing situation regarding the Old Methodist Chapel in Back Lane was discussed. Police have been involved as relations between the neighbouring landowners and the owners of the chapel have seriously deteriorated leading to an allegation of assault and the attempted removal of a car by bailiffs. Planning enforcement has been informed of the installation of a floor contrary to planning regulations. The situation continues to be monitored by all interested parties.
Reports from the Environment Agency regarding the potential to flood have been circulated. Ground water levels in the Bourne Valley are high and above levels recorded at the same time last year, but below those in 2013/14. The well at the pub provides a good indication of levels and is monitored frequently by the landlord and Chairman of the PC. An early warning system from Upton via NP is also in place. Several properties have changed hands since the last flood and it was felt it would be useful to inform new parishioners of the potential to flood and the existence of the Emergency Response Plan. Julia Raymond kindly offered to co-ordinate this activity.

8. PFA Update
Several parishioners had responded to the article relating to the future of the skateboard ramp which had appeared on social media as well as in FOCUS. 18 responses were against removal, 6 were neutral and 3 were in favour. There will be significant difficulty in upgrading the skate ramp to meet current safety requirements. Several play equipment manufacturers have been asked for a quotation and none were prepared to provide one it being perceived as too difficult and too costly. The ongoing costs of inspecting the ramp (RoSPA say it should be inspected weekly) and of keeping it up to date with the regulations as they change seem high when it is not (or perhaps rarely) used for its intended purpose. 
It was decided therefore to explore replacing it with some more modern play equipment. of the playing fields near us have some good examples - for example Hurstbourne Tarrant, Wildhern and Longparish. Parents will be consulted at the appropriate time as to what constitutes a more acceptable replacement.
The plan is not to remove the skate ramp until we have a clear plan of what it will be replaced with. Similarly grants will be investigated once we have an idea of what to replace it with. This will be discussed in more detail at the January meeting of the PFA. The table tennis table has been resurfaced at a minimal cost of £400 to cover transport costs. 
The flood lights are currently out of order but are due to be repaired in January.
PFA Chairman will check to see if any COVID grants are available to help cover loss of revenue, the Village hall recently received £10,000.

9. Highways Update
The flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill has rendered the road a mess. While everyone agrees it is so, the likelihood of sufficient funding being made available to remediate it seems unlikely in the short/medium term. Cllr K North will continue to push HCC for action.
BT had undertaken work outside Church Cottage which had led to much debris being left in the road and blocking the storm drain which now requires cleaning out. A further storm drain by Fowlers Farm is also full, as is the S bend culvert.  Cllr Drury to supply location details to Cllr K North for her to follow up. 
Most potholes have now been fixed however there is a bad one between Upton and Hurstbourne Tarrant which caused a cyclist to come off their bicycle. A bollard has been placed in it to mark it out.

10. Correspondence
An email from TVBC had been received asking us to consider siting a glass recycling bank on the car park. This has been discussed many times before and the position of the PC has not changed. Chair to reply stating safety concerns negate the proposal.
Work on the water treatment plant at the school is underway. Two trees have been felled on the Burydene and one damaged on school property.  A formal council resolution to agree to enter into a deed of easement which allows HCC to access land owned by the PC for all future maintenance purposes was made by the Council and had been returned to HCC to allow the work to start. 
A request to change the name of a road known as Pond House had been received and the public had been consulted. A compromise was reached that to change it to Pond House Lane would be acceptable. TVBC have been asked to begin the legal process and install a road sign. Any costs are to be borne by the Person that requested it.

12. Councillor Reports
Cllr Drury reported that work on the large development at Buttermere has led to a significant amount of mud and debris on the road which is deemed dangerous. It is unclear who has responsibility to resolve this. Cllr Drury will look at reporting it on the HCC website. Cllr Drury also informed the Council about an arts initiative by TVBC regarding a video that people can engage in to share their COVID/lockdown life experiences.
Cllr Watkins has undertaken some light pruning on stiles between Back Lane and Bank Farm. Some footboards are very slippery and dangerous and would benefit by being replaced with gates. Chair to contact Gemma Clinch HCC to see if she can help.
Cllr Seymour to prepare a list of people who would seek to have fibre optic installed. The new development opposite the Hall has this facility.
Cllr Christy proposed that we investigate the installation of a radar speed sign that registers and displays the speed of vehicles. The increased number of delivery vehicles to the village has brought some speedy drivers it would seem.  He also noted that there is a significant amount of debris at the bottom of Church Path – wooden and metal poles and some barbed wire– which could be dangerous especially to school children. Clerk to write to headteacher.
Weekly checks are carried out on the VD defibrillator and its sundry accessories (pads). This information will be passed to the HbT representative for use by the Upton team.
Chairman reported that some remedial work is required on trees. A chestnut is to be removed and two others are to have their crowns lifted. Work to be carried out later in December.

13. Planning
20/02849/TREEN Reduce Norway Maple Methodist Chapel VD application withdrawn.
No new applications received.
Cllr Christy offered to join planning subcommittee which will now be led by Cllr Drury.

14. Finance
A budget for the year 2021 2022 was distributed and it was agreed to keep the precept at £10,000
Balance in Lloyds account £26,960.25
To approve invoices for payment and raise cheques
K Nightingale Clerk Q3 salary £569.07
Toby Bunce Tree works  £600

Meeting finished 9.00 pm
Next meeting 11th January 2021. To be held in Millennium Hall if COVID regulations allow or via Zoom.







